Mountainview Medical Center

Board of Directors Meeting

November 25, 2020
Via Zoom:


Present: Bill Galt – Chair, Rick Seidlitz, Otto Ohlson, Chris Schlepp, Tanya Hill, Cheri Bailey,
Rob Brandt – CEO, Tony Pfaff– Cypress Healthcare
Guest:  Wayne Hiett – Wipfli
1. Call to Order
Bill called the meeting to order at 12 p.m. (noon)
2.  Minutes

Review of minutes from October; request for additions or corrections. Motion to accept as presented by Otto, Tanya seconded.  Motion Passed.
3.  DON Report
· Staffing at critical levels with 4 aides remaining and still short on RNs and LPNs, travel help is near impossible to get.  The companies are trying to gouge now with “hazard pay”.  Would like to expand Ben’s contract through the winter. Will be conducting an interview a new grad LPN next week.  
· Training has all been cancelled or delayed.  Kari Jo is doing a 4 part series webinar from the PIN on CMS rules for CAH since they have updated and changed so much in the last year.
· Pharmacy meeting on Monday and had a safety meeting a couple weeks ago.  

· Quality:  patient satisfactions survey (HCAPS) Zero cases.  MBQIP from 2019- ED transfer communication was really good with transition to new EMR.  Trying to maintain the reports so we don’t lapse.

· COVID: 14 days with no positive cases and as of yesterday; all staff was negative (for 3 weeks now).  Residents were released from quarantine.  They are allowed to be out of their rooms.  Opening up the visitation – no contact room - by County Health.  Group activities and communal dining going again.  Supply levels doing really well.  Able to get items as needed.  Now that isolation is done not using as much.  Revised several protocols. 

· Phil completed his masters, Cadee Carter graduated as LPN, CNA Cassi has completed her Communications degree.

4.   Medical Staff Report: 

Dr. Stenseth reported we are lucky to not have any active cases.  This will be the first week with no surveillance testing.  We have received 200 bedside rapid COVID tests, which will be used on a case by case basis for patients that it will affect their care.  We will continue to test through the state with send out to see how reliable they are.  These are FDA approved and more advanced than a nasal swab.  They came to us through a state disbursement.  The tests will be used carefully on patients that may develop complications and treatment decisions depend on whether to treat or transfer.  Vaccine from Pfizer may be released in the future, not sure when we will get them and distribution will be tiered: critical, level 1 healthcare workers, patients, and then healthy people.  
5.  Financials:  October 
· Money Market Accounts:  1st Security (after land purchase) 2,063,945. 

· Investment Accounts: US Bank 1.1 million, Merrill Lynch 1.2 million
· Revenue: hospital $338,732  clinic $66,488  net patient  $469,726  

· Expenses: $514,206  
· Operating loss $39,452   net loss $48,584
    
Wayne from Wipfli presented the draft Audit for 2020 – received an unmodified opinion which means financials are fairly stated.  The changes are due to COVID:  assets (cash) is higher than last year.  Liability side is the PPP loan; until it is forgiven it is not taken into revenue. It will sit on balance sheet as debt that we haven’t had in the past.  New software is capital lease and shows as debt.  We are still waiting on the cost report entry to issue the final report.  


Footnotes: new notes - if comparing - deferred revenue is money from HHS, still waiting on determination of how to spend.  Due to these funds, at some point may have to have a uniform guidance audit as we will have received over 750K in federal funds.  That is a change.  The PPE money is showing as a loan, which will turn into revenue on the financial statements.  A couple of new standards regarding contributions have been adopted whether grants or contributions are conditional or an exchange transaction; cash as restricted or unrestricted.  


Audit went well as usual.  They were able to come on site even during COVID.  Motion to accept the audit made by Rick, seconded by Chis.  Motion Passed
6.  CEO Report
           Employee Handbook is updated every 3-5 years.  Patty Berg, HR professional, helped rewrite it so it is up to standards.  If approved it will be in effect starting the first of the year.  Motion made by Chris to accept the revised employee handbook, Rick seconded.  Motion Passed

          Employee Update:  health insurance - we went to market and got bids and ended up with a 6% increase and kept the same Blue Cross Blue Shield plans.  We were expecting much higher.  Our workers compensation is with 12 other hospitals; the costs have gone up drastically. Rob has a meeting on December 10th to look at options.  We may join with Montana State fund and could potentially save 6K annually.  Everything came out good this year.


         COVID update:  3 weeks of testing for staff and residents all came back negative.  Have been trying times over the last 6 weeks.  We are not out of the woods, but turning the corner.  Caring for people with COVID, due to pandemic, our building is not set up for this.  Rob would like to do a feasibility study to build a new facility and see what it entails.  Tony stated the process in going forward, Neenan will conduct the study and in the end we will have a set of drawings.  Those then could be submitted to the USDA.  The study will include engineering and feasibly and could be paid for.  It includes financing with mortgage companies that do all the USDA financing.  The current rate is two and a quarter - as close to free money as we will get.  We will have 5 years to lock the rate in, which can go down but not up.  If we want to start next year, we need to do the study now.  Contracting in Great Falls and Bozeman is already being scheduled for next year and needs to be locked in now.  It will take 11-13 months to build for a summer 2022 finish.  That is when we will start paying.  All expenses paid for by cost report at 90% and also have the COVID money that has to be earmarked or spent by July of next year (3 million).  Getting the rate locked in for 5 years is very significant.  It will be a 40 million dollar project; depending on the number of long-term care beds.  

      A motion is needed to move forward with the feasibility study.  It will cost 100K to do the study.  Tony added as far as the growth potential that a new building brings; Deer Lodge’s first year in their building had a 9.4 million budget.  This year they are hitting 33 million.  The building is a big piece of it.  Sheridan’s revenue in the last 2 years has doubled and they only built 5 beds but have 90% census.  Right now are in the process of adding 4 beds after 2 years.  Motion to move forward with study and authorize expenditure of 100K made by Tanya, seconded by Rick.  Vote:  opposed none.  Motion Passed.    

Information Items: Board meeting in December is typically not held, the board agrees.   
Motion to adjourn at 12:27 p.m. by Rick, Tanya seconded.  Into executive session.  

Reopened meeting.  At 12:29 p.m.  Board accepts option one - Rick moved, Chris seconded.  Motion Passed.  

Meeting adjourned at 12:30 by Rick and Tanya.  
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